Est
THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING

July 11, 2016
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, July 11, 2016, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy L. Wininger, James A. Stiles, Floyd L. Hawkins and Councilwomen Barbara McFeater and M. Lynn Gee.  Councilman Warren D. Albright was absent.   Also attending were Auditor January Roush, Sheriff Travis Roush, Surveyor Nathan Hoffman, Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director; Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance; Brett Richardson, Communications Commander, Josh and Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal and Humane Society and Jill Albright, Loogootee Tribune.  

President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting held June 6, 2016 were approved as submitted with the motion made by Councilwoman Gee and seconded by Councilman Hawkins.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Josh & Courtney Hughett, Martin County Humane Society, submitted their quarterly report.  The report also included a list of where dogs and cats are being adopted out to. The Council thanked the Hughett’s for all their work with the Humane Society.  

Sheriff Travis Roush came before the Council to discuss the possibility of funding a Part-Time Animal Control Officer.  In his 2017 budget he requested $10,000 for the position.  Funds are available in the Public Safety LOIT fund.  The Animal Control Officer would be considered a special deputy and would have limited arrest powers but more importantly would not require training through the law enforcement academy.  There is a major animal control issue in Martin County.  Courtney Hughett noted that in 2015, 201 calls were made to the Sheriff’s Department for dogs and cats alone.  That does not include phone calls received at the Humane Society or for other animals.  Once an Animal Control Officer is established there is grant funding available.  A lengthy discussion transpired.  Councilman Hawkins questioned the funding for the position, noting that he did not want to create the position if it would keep employees from receiving raises for 2017 or keep the Courthouse from receiving the much needed improvements.  The Council gave Sheriff Roush permission to explore the possibility and report back with more information.  Sheriff Roush also submitted an example of a Commissary Ordinance from Knox County.  Commissary expenses are stated in an Indiana Code but Sheriff Roush would like a more detailed ordinance.  He suggested adding a few items to the ordinance.  He will review the Commissary Ordinance with County Attorney Dave Lett and re-submit for approval at the next meeting.  The average inmate count in June was 60.4.  There are currently 70 inmates in the Security Center. All inmates are from Martin County.  Sheriff Roush, Judge Lynne Ellis, Prosecutor Mike Steiner and Community Corrections Director Kathy Collins have reviewed the inmate list and none of the inmates met the criteria for home detention through Community Corrections.    He advised the Council that with the increased inmate count he would be requesting additional funding for meals in the coming months.  
Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director, followed up to Sheriff Roush’s statement about the inmate count and those being eligible for home detention.  She is very pleased on how all departments are working together.  

Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance, came before the Council to review the CF-1’s submitted by companies with abatements.  These forms must be submitted every year by each company who has abatements. Once reviewed the Council can either deny or approve the form. Before reviewing those forms, Kinder updated the Council on several happenings.  The Workforce Development Grant will be starting classes soon and are looking for students for the program.  Purdue University recently did a “snap shot” of Martin County and it is available for the Council to review.  Kinder has reviewed all the CF-1’s and felt all companies were in compliant.  Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the CF-1 for WestGate Five, LLC.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve the CF-1 for WestGate Six, LLC.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman McFeaters made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Martin County Two, LLC.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  The motion passed 4-0 with Councilman Stiles and Councilman Hawkins abstaining due to conflict of interest.  Councilwoman McFeaters made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Martin County One, LLC.  Councilwoman Gee made the second. All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Wagbaugh Property, LLC.  Councilman Wininger made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Indian Creek Quarries, LLC.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the CF-1 for United State Gypsum Company.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve the following transfer from General Fund, Prosecutor, Other Services & Charges, Witness Fees-$1,000 to General Fund, Prosecutor, Supplies, Office Supplies-$500.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 

Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the following transfer from General Fund, Prosecutor IV-D, Other Services & Charges, Printing-$400 to General Fund, Prosecutor IV-D, Supplies, Office Supplies-$400.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Surveyor Nathan Hoffman submitted an Additional Appropriation of $11,000 for Part-Time Surveyor from the CEDIT County Share Fund.  There is currently $11,000 budgeted in the CEDIT County share fund but will run out by the end of July.  He currently has three part-time employees.  One employee has a surveying license.  Another employee is scanning documents into a database.  A lengthy discussion followed.  Councilman Hawkins made a motion to approve $5,500 and requested Hoffman give a report on what his office has been working on at the next meeting.  The motion died due to lack of a second.  Councilwoman McFeaters made a motion to approve the Additional Appropriation from CEDIT County Share, Personal, Part-Time Surveyor-$10,000.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  The motion passed 5-0.  Councilman Stiles abstained due to conflict of interest.   Councilman Wininger reiterated Councilman Hawkins request for Hoffman to bring reports showing what his office has been working on this year.  
Kathy Collins, Community Corrections Director, updated the Council on her department’s move to a new facility.  The Hawkins Health building will be vacated in August and have agreed to a September 1, 2016 move in date.  She is expecting an open house in October.  Also, due to additional DOC funding, full-time Program Manager Amy Money will begin substance abuse programs at the Security Center.  

Auditor Roush submitted the June Tourism report and minutes on behalf of Jim Stoughton.  

President Summers read an invitation to the Council for the Cry Out America ceremony to be held Sunday, September 11, 2016 at the Fountain Square in downtown Loogootee from 6pm-7pm.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:10pm with a motion made by Councilwoman McFeaters and seconded by Councilman Stiles.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   The next Council meeting will be held Monday, August 1, 2016 at 6:00pm.  
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